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This	 new	 edition	 builds	 on	 the	 foundation	 established	 in	 the	 previous	 three
editions.	The	reader	will	find	the	writing	style	of	this	edition	easy	to	follow,
with	 special	 focus	 given	 to	 ensuring	 that	 each	 page	 is	 user	 friendly	 and
accessible	 to	all	 levels	of	 learning.	As	educators,	we	wanted	 to	be	 sure	 that
students	found	the	content	manageable,	interesting,	and	understandable.

APPROACH	AND	CONTENT	ORGANIZATION
This	section	outlines	the	global	changes	that	were	made	throughout	the	entire
textbook	 as	 well	 as	 the	 chapter-by-chapter	 changes.	 We	 begin	 with	 those
changes	across	the	chapters.

Global	Changes
• The	narrative	has	been	modernized	to	make	the	text	more	user-friendly

and	approachable	for	students.

• The	chapter	headings	have	been	standardized	to	appear	in	a	consistent
order	so	material	is	presented	utilizing	a	consistent	style.

• The	topics	 in	 the	study	table	were	also	standardized	so	that	 the	order
follows	a	predictable	sequence.

• Study	Tables	may	contain	terms	that	are	not	in	the	narrative;	however,
all	bold-faced	terms	in	the	narrative	are	found	in	the	Study	Tables.	The
book	would	become	unwieldy	with	text	if	the	terms	in	the	tables	were
also	 in	 the	 narrative.	 We	 have	 selected	 the	 most	 relevant	 terms	 for
inclusion	in	the	tables.

• The	 end-of-chapter	 exercises	 have	 been	 standardized,	 so	 that	 from
chapter-to-chapter	exercises	are	presented	in	the	same	order.

• Chapter	15	The	Special	Senses	of	Sight	and	Hearing	has	been	moved
to	 appear	 directly	 after	 Chapter	 7	 The	 Nervous	 System.	 This	 order



makes	sense	from	a	functional	perspective	and	matches	other	current
anatomy	and	physiology	books.	Rearranging	the	topics	in	this	manner
also	 allows	 the	 book	 to	 be	 used	 in	 tandem	 with	 an	 anatomy	 and
physiology	course.

• All	 terminology	 has	 been	 updated	 per	 current	 medical	 usage.
Stedman’s	Medical	Dictionary,	Terminologia	Anatomica,	Terminologia
Histologica,	Terminologia	Embryologica,	and	leading	medical	journals
were	 used	 to	 standardize	 the	medical	 terms,	 so	 that	 they	 are	 current
and	match	terms	used	in	common	practice.

• Pronunciations	 match	 Stedman’s	 Medical	 Dictionary.	 Although
Stedman’s	Medical	Dictionary	 uses	 a	 diacritic	 format	 whereby	 signs
and	 symbols	 are	 used	 with	 letters	 to	 indicate	 pronunciations,	 the
pronunciations	 given	 in	 this	 book	 are	 those	 used	 for	 oral
communication	so	we	used	phonetic	pronunciations.

• Appendixes	A	through	E	have	been	updated	so	the	information	is	the
most	current,	nationally	recognized.

• The	artwork	has	been	updated	and	revised	extensively	 to	be	accurate
and	 contemporary.	 We	 also	 improved	 the	 text–art	 integration	 to
enhance	the	student	learning	experience.

• Citations	from	image	captions	have	been	removed,	so	that	the	reader	is
not	distracted	from	the	image	and	its	learning	opportunity.

• Unnecessarily	 long	 table	 titles	 were	 shortened	 to	 make	 table	 titles
easier	for	students	to	read	and	understand.

• More	photos	were	added	for	realism	and	interest.

• The	 phrase	 “word	 elements”	 was	 changed	 to	 “word	 parts”	 to	 avoid
ambiguities	 when	 some	 word	 parts	 served	 double	 functions,	 as	 in
sometimes	 a	 word	 part	 was	 a	 root	 and	 a	 prefix.	 This	 change	 also
enabled	consistency.

• Quick	Checks	were	updated	to	provide	benchmarks	within	the	chapter
for	students	to	assess	retention	of	information.

• Sidebar	 Information	 was	 updated	 with	 interesting	 facts.	 It	 is	 also
designed	so	that	it	is	a	“pointable	feature”	and	there	is	at	least	one	per
chapter.

• Material	 from	 Crossword	 Puzzles	 and	 Chapter	 Quizzes	 has	 been
folded	into	the	End-of-Chapter	Exercises.



Revised	Table	of	Contents
Chapter	1 Analyzing	Medical	Terms

Chapter	2 Common	Prefixes	and	Suffixes

Chapter	3 Organization	of	the	Body

Chapter	4 The	Integumentary	System

Chapter	5 The	Skeletal	System

Chapter	6 The	Muscular	System

Chapter	7 The	Nervous	System

Chapter	8 The	Special	Sense	of	Sight	and	Hearing

Chapter	9 The	Endocrine	System

Chapter	10 The	Cardiovascular	System

Chapter	11 The	Lymphatic	System	and	Immunity

Chapter	12 The	Respiratory	System

Chapter	13 The	Digestive	System

Chapter	14 The	Urinary	System

Chapter	15 The	Reproductive	System

Basic	Chapter	Outline	Template
1. Learning	Outcomes	(changed	from	learning	objectives)

2. Introduction

3. Word	Parts	Related	to	the	XXX	System

4. Structure	and	Function

5. Quick	Check	(at	lease	one	per	chapter)

6. Disorders	Related	to	the	XXX	System

7. Diagnostic	Tests,	Treatments,	and	Surgical	Procedures

8. Practice	and	Practitioners

9. The	XXX	System	Abbreviation	Table

10. Sidebar	(at	least	one	per	chapter)

11. The	XXX	System	Study	Table	(alphabetized	within	subheadings)



• Structure	and	Function

• Disorders

• Diagnostic	Tests,	Treatments,	and	Surgical	Procedures

• Practice	and	Practitioners

12. End-of-Chapter	Exercises—not	all	exercises	may	be	present,	but	the
order	of	exercises	is	maintained

• Exercise	X-X	Labeling

• Exercise	X-X	Word	Parts

• Exercise	X-X	Word	Building

• Exercise	X-X	Matching

• Exercise	X-X	Multiple	Choice

• Exercise	X-X	Fill	in	the	Blank

• Exercise	X-X	Abbreviations

• Exercise	X-X	Spelling

• Exercise	X-X	Case	Study

Chapter-by-Chapter	Changes
Chapter	1	Analyzing	Medical	Terms

• New	Art:	Figure	1-1

• New	Word	Parts:	non-

• New	Terms:	etymology	and	language	sense

• Deleted	Word	Part:	cleric

• Added	new	Quick	Check

Chapter	2	Common	Prefixes	and	Suffixes

• Changed	chapter	title	from	Common	Suffixes	and	Prefixes	to	Common
Prefixes	 and	 Suffixes	 and	 changed	 the	 order	 of	 presentation	 in	 the
chapter	so	that	prefixes	are	introduced	before	suffixes	and	to	match	the
new	chapter	title

• New	Word	Parts:	 a-,	 an-,	 anti-,	 -cele,	 -cyte,	 de-,	 dis-,	 -eal,	 -edema,	 -
emesis,	-emia,	-ism,	-lith,	-lysis,	-oid,	-opsy,	-pathy,	-phobia,	-plasia,	-
poesis,	-rrhea,	-sclerosis,	-stasis,	-stenosis,	-stomy,	tic,	and–tome



• Added	new	Quick	Check

Chapter	3	Organization	of	the	Body

• Changed	chapter	 title	 from	The	Body’s	Organization	 to	Organization
of	the	Body

• New	Art:	Figures	3-1,	3-2,	3-3,	3-4,	3-5,	3-6,	and	3-7

• New	Word	Parts:	gastr/o	and	thorac/o

• New	 Terms:	 abdominal	 cavity,	 anatomy,	 caudal,	 cephalad,	 cervix,
coccyx,	 coronal	 plane,	 cranial,	 lumbus,	 pelvic	 cavity,	 physiology,
sacrum,	thorax,	and	ventral

• Deleted	 Terms:	 anatomical	 terms	 of	 location,	 dorsal	 cavity,	 and
midsagittal

• Added	new	Quick	Check

Chapter	4	The	Integumentary	System

• New	Art:	Figures	4-1,	4-6,	and	4-10

• New	Word	Parts:	adipo-	and	-oma

• New	Terms:	arrector	pili	muscles,	benign,	bulla,	carcinoma,	decubitus
ulcers,	 edema,	 erythematous,	 fissure,	 hypodermis,	 integumentary
system,	malignant,	plaque,	pruritic,	prurigo,	and	wheal

Chapter	5	The	Skeletal	System

• New	Art:	Figures	5-1,	5-2,	5-8,	5-9,	5-10,	5-11,	5-12,	5-13,	5-14,	and
new	images	for	Table	5-3

• New	Terms:	appendicular	skeleton,	axial	skeleton,	carpal	bones,	closed
fracture,	 compound	 fracture,	 compact	 bone,	 cranial	 suture,	 cranium,
epiphyseal	 plate,	 hip	 bone,	 joint,	 kinesiologists,	 lateral	 malleolus,
ligaments,	 tendons,	 medial	 malleolus,	 neoplasms,	 occupational
therapists,	 open	 fracture,	 osseous	 tissue,	 physical	 therapists,	 simple
fracture,	 spongy	 bone,	 sternum,	 synovial	 fluid,	 synovial	 joint,	 tarsal
bones,	thoracic	cage,	and	vertebral	column

• New	Abbreviations:	MRI	and	NSAID

• Deleted	Abbreviations:	CTS	and	LE

• Deleted	Terms:	chondrodynia	and	dactylomegaly

• Deleted	Word	Parts:	cheir/o	and	-desis



Chapter	6	The	Muscular	System

• Deleted	Table	6-2	because	it	is	in	Chapter	5

• Reorganized	comparative	art	in	Figure	6-1

• Added	new	Sidebar	on	dysphagia	and	dysphasia

• New	Art:	Figures	6-2	and	6-5

• New	Abbreviations:	ALS,	FX,	MD,	NSAID,	and	PT

• Deleted	Abbreviations:	CTD,	DMD,	and	DTR

• New	Terms:	agonist,	Duchenne	dystrophy,	dysphagia,	fascicle,	muscle
fibers,	paresis,	skeletal	muscle,	and	striated	muscle

• Deleted	 Terms:	 myoparesis,	 tenalgia,	 tenontoplasty,	 tendoplasty,	 and
tenoplasty

Chapter	7	The	Nervous	System

• New	Art:	Figures	7-1,	7-3,	7-5,	7-6,	7-8,	and	Labeling	Exercise	7-1

• New	Abbreviations:	AD,	CSF,	CT,	DM,	MRI,	and	PD

• Deleted	Abbreviations:	IQ,	OBS,	PERRLA,	SAD,	and	TENS

• New	 Terms:	 demyelination,	 lesion,	 seizure,	 sympathetic	 nervous
system,	and	parasympathetic	nervous	system

• Term	 Changes:	 changed	 brain	 stem	 to	 brainstem	 per	 Terminologia
Anatomica,	changed	petit	mal	seizure	to	absence	seizure

• Added	 a	 new	 sidebar	 on	 the	 difference	 between	 psychiatrist	 and
psychologist

• Deleted	Terms:	subsystems

Chapter	8	The	Special	Senses	of	Sight	and	Hearing

• New	Art:	Figures	8-2,	8-3,	8-4,	8-8,	8-9,	and	Labeling	Exercise	8-1

• New	Abbreviations:	EOM,	LASIK,	and	O.D.

• Deleted	Abbreviations:	ASL,	dB,	ECCE,	ERG,	ICCE,	and	PVD

• New	 Terms:	 auditory	 tube,	 cones,	 external	 acoustic	 meatus,	 deaf,
extra-ocular	 muscles,	 eyebrows,	 eyelashes,	 eyelids,	 lacrimal	 ducts,
lacrimal	 fluid,	 lacrimal	 glands,	 lacrimal	 sac,	 laser-assisted	 in	 situ
keratomileusis	 (LASIK),	 lateral	 angle	 of	 eye,	 medial	 angle	 of	 eye,
orbit,	refraction,	rods,	and	scleral	buckle



• Term	Changes:	inner	canthus	changed	to	medial	angle	of	the	eye,	outer
canthus	 changed	 to	 lateral	 angle	 of	 the	 eye,	 outer	 ear	 changed	 to
external	ear,	inner	ear	changed	to	internal	ear,	external	auditory	canal
changed	 to	 external	 acoustic	meatus,	 and	eustachian	 tube	changed	 to
auditory	tube	per	Terminologia	Anatomica

• Deleted	Word	Parts:	dacryocyst/o,	irit/o,	and	phak/o

Chapter	9	The	Endocrine	System

• New	Art:	Figure	9-1,	9-3,	9-4,	9-5,	9-6,	9-7,	and	Labeling	Exercise	9-1

• New	Abbreviations:	T3,	T4,	CT,	PTH,	and	GTT

• Deleted	Abbreviations:	BS,	IDDM,	and	NIDDM

• New	 Terms:	 corticosteroids,	 fasting	 blood	 sugar	 (FBS),	 goiter,
exophthalmos,	 hypothalamus,	 pineal	 gland,	 glands,	 polydipsia,
polyuria,	and	thyroid-stimulating	hormone	(TSH)

Chapter	10	The	Cardiovascular	System

• New	Art:	Figures	10-5,	10-6,	and	10-7

• Deleted	Abbreviations:	CP,	ICU,	Rh+,	and	Rh–

• New	 Terms:	 apex,	 atrioventricular	 valves,	 coronary	 artery	 disease,
embolus,	heartbeat,	pulmonary	circuit,	and	systemic	circuit

• Deleted	 Terms:	 arteritis,	 cardiodynia,	 cardiomalacia,	 pericardial	 sac,
and	phagocyte

Chapter	11	The	Lymphatic	System	and	Immunity

• New	Art:	Figures	11-1,	11-2,	11-3,	11-4,	and	Labeling	Exercise	11-1

• New	Abbreviations:	EBV

• Deleted	Abbreviations:	CBC,	HLA,	and	RIA

• Deleted	Figure:	former	Figure	10-1

• New	Terms:	allergy,	autoimmune	disease,	elephantiasis,	immunization,
lymph	node,	 lymphography,	pathogen,	systemic	 lupus	erythematosus,
vaccination,	and	vaccine

Chapter	12	The	Respiratory	System

• Changed	The	Nose	heading	to	The	Nose,	Nasal	Cavity,	and	Paranasal
Sinuses;	 changed	The	 Pharynx	 heading	 to	The	 Pharynx	 and	Tonsils;
added	new	section	on	The	Diaphragm



• Added	new	Sidebar	on	the	common	cold	viruses

• New	Word	Part:	adeno-

• New	 Art:	 Figures	 12-1,	 12-3,	 12-4,	 12-6,	 12-7,	 12-8,	 12-9,	 and
Labeling	Exercise	12-1

• New	Abbreviations:	BP,	c/o,	F,	ICU,	P,	T	and	A,	URI,	VC,	and	WBC

• Deleted	Abbreviations:	T&A	changed	to	T	and	A

• Deleted	Figure:	former	Figure	11-4

• New	Table	12-2	Pulmonary	Volumes	and	Capacities

• New	 Terms:	 cyanosis,	 lungs,	 nasal	 cavity,	 nasal	 septum,	 nose,
paranasal	sinuses,	tonsils,	and	ventilation

Chapter	13	The	Digestive	System

• New	Art:	Figures	13-1,	13-2,	13-3,	13-5,	and	Labeling	Exercise	13-1

• Changed	common	bile	duct	to	bile	duct	per	Terminologia	Anatomica

• New	Abbreviations:	NG	and	UGIS

• Deleted	Abbreviations:	GB,	GBS	NGT,	and	UGI

• New	 Terms:	 absorption,	 bile	 duct,	 digestion,	 elimination,
esophagogastroduodenoscopy,	 irritable	 bowel	 syndrome,	 and	 lower
esophageal	sphincter

• Deleted	Terms:	common	bile	duct	and	fundus

Chapter	14	The	Urinary	System

• New	Art:	Figures	14-1,	14-3,	and	Labeling	Exercise	14-1

• Changed	 perirenal	 fat	 to	 perinephric	 fat	 or	 pararenal	 fat	 body	 per
Terminologia	Anatomica

• Added	 information	 on	 the	 nephron,	 glomerulus,	 and	 glomerular
filtration	rate

• New	Abbreviations:	ARF	and	CRF

• Deleted	Abbreviations:	BPH	and	PSA

• New	 Terms:	 antibiotic,	 calyx,	 kidney	 transplant,	 micturition,
nephropexy,	renal	corpuscle,	renal	cortex,	renal	medulla,	renal	pelvis,
and	renal	tubule

Chapter	15	The	Reproductive	System



• New	Art:	Figures	15-1,	15-4,	15-6,	15-7,	and	Labeling	Exercise	15-1

• New	Sidebar	on	meiosis	and	mitosis

• Changed	amniotic	sac	to	amnion	per	Terminologia	Anatomica

• Changed	 spermatozoon	 and	 spermatozoa	 to	 sperm	 per	 Terminologia
Histologica

• New	Abbreviations:	A,	C-section,	EDC,	EDD,	G,	HIV,	P,	Pap	smear,
STD,	and	STI

• Deleted	Abbreviations:	DUF,	HRT,	HSG,	IUD,	PMS,	TAH,	and	VD

• New	 Terms:	 abortus,	 amnion,	 amniotic	 fluid,	 amniotic	 sac,	 clitoris,
glans,	 foreskin,	 fundus,	 labium	majus,	 labium	minus,	umbilical	 cord,
urologist,	and	vulva

OTHER	RESOURCES

Online	ancillary	materials	complement	the	text	and	provide	additional	support
for	student	learning.

Student	Resources:

• Question	Bank,	with	 a	 variety	 of	 exercise	 types	 to	 reinforce	 chapter
material

• Educational	Games,	 such	as	crossword	puzzles,	hangman,	and	word-
building	challenges

• Audio	Glossary

• Flash	Cards,	including	Flash	Card	Generator

• Chapter	Quizzes

• Final	Exam

Instructor	Resources:

• PowerPoint	 slides	 and	 Lesson	 Plans	 include	 useful	 information	 to
facilitate	presentation	of	material	by	instructors.

• Test	 Generator,	 with	 more	 than	 500	 questions	 to	 test	 students’
knowledge	of	terms,	their	meanings,	and	abbreviations.

• Handouts	include	additional	puzzles	and	games	for	additional	student
practice.



Welcome	 to	 the	 field	 of	 medical	 terminology.	 This	 workbook-textbook	 is
written	to	teach	the	language	of	medicine	in	an	engaging	and	meaningful	way.
It	is	written	to	represent	the	real	world	so	that	you	can	move	seamlessly	from
the	 classroom	 to	 actual	 practice.	 The	 approach	 is	 based	 on	 research	 that
demonstrates	how	students	 learn	best.	To	 that	end,	we	used	a	 three-pronged
approach:	(1)	immersion—the	terms	are	presented	in	context;	(2)	chunking—
the	 material	 is	 given	 in	 manageable	 units;	 and	 (3)	 practice—exercises	 that
allow	you	to	check	your	knowledge.	Learning	word	parts	is	also	an	essential
component	of	 learning	 the	 terms.	 If	 you	 learn	 the	 tables	of	word	parts,	 you
will	 be	 well	 on	 your	 way	 to	 knowing	 medical	 terms	 you	 have	 never
encountered,	because	you	can	figure	out	the	terms	by	breaking	them	into	their
component	word	parts.	This	will	be	quite	useful,	because	not	every	word	you
will	encounter	in	your	careers	is	found	in	this	book,	but	you	will	be	equipped
with	 the	knowledge	 to	understand	 their	meaning.	We	also	encourage	you	 to
pay	 special	 attention	 to	 the	 analysis	 sections	 in	 the	 Study	 Tables,	 as	 these
provide	interesting,	foundational	information	for	forming	medical	terms.

While	 learning	 medical	 terminology,	 you	 will	 also	 learn	 some	 basic
anatomy	(body	structures),	physiology	(body	functions),	and	pathology	(body
diseases).	Because	medical	 terms	describe	 the	human	body	 in	health	 and	 in
disease,	attaining	an	elementary	understanding	of	 these	 topics	will	help	you
retain	a	working	memory	of	medical	language.

Learning	medical	 terms	 can	be	 easy	 if	 you	 approach	 the	 subject	 from	a
proper	perspective.	Begin	by	telling	yourself	that	medical	terms	do	not	make
up	a	separate	language.	Medical	terms	are	simply	words	that	you	can	add	to
your	 vocabulary.	 As	 with	 all	 words,	 medical	 words	 are	 meant	 to	 convey
information.

As	you	enter	a	medical	profession,	you	will	be	communicating	with	other
medical	 professionals	 and	 with	 patients.	 Therefore,	 your	 job	 will	 include



choosing	words	and	sentence	structures	that	convey	accurate	information	and
reflect	a	professional	attitude.	That	is	to	say,	both	your	communication	skills
and	 your	 attitude	 toward	 patients	 are	 very	 important.	 As	 you	 are	 about	 to
discover,	learning	medical	terminology	can	be	easy	at	times	and	challenging
at	others.	However,	if	you	use	the	textbook	and	its	ancillaries	to	their	fullest,
you	will	be	well	on	your	way	to	mastering	medical	terminology.

Judi	L.	Nath,	Ph.D.
Professor

Lourdes	University
Sylvania,	Ohio

Kelsey	P.	Lindsley,	R.Ph.,	Pharm.D.
Pharmacist,	Preceptor
Clinical	Practitioner
Port	Clinton,	Ohio



LEARNING	OUTCOMES

Upon	completion	of	this	chapter,	you	should	be	able	to:

■ Recognize	prefixes.

■ Recognize	suffixes.

■ Define	all	of	the	prefixes	and	suffixes	presented	in	this	chapter.

■ Analyze	and	define	new	terms	introduced	in	this	chapter.

■ Pronounce,	define,	and	spell	each	term	introduced	in	this	chapter.

A	 Short	 Course	 in	Medical	 Terminology,	 Fourth	 Edition,	 was	 developed	 to
provide	 an	 easy,	 efficient,	 and	 effective	 way	 to	 learn	 medical	 terminology.
This	User’s	Guide	 introduces	 the	features	of	 the	book	 that	help	 the	 learning
experience.

A	 logical	 organization	 guides	 students	 through	 the	 basics	 of	 medical
terminology,	word	parts,	and	word	analysis.



Chapters	 1	 and	 2	 introduce	 the	 basics	 of	 word	 building	 and	 set	 the
foundation	for	learning	terms.

Chapters	3–15	offer	an	overview	of	each	body	system	and	 introduce	 terms
that	 identify	 the	 structure	 and	 function	of	 that	 system	along	with	 terms	 that
name	 system	 disorders,	 diagnostic	 tests,	 treatments,	 surgical	 procedures,
practice,	and	practitioners.

Each	 chapter	 opens	 with	 a	 statement	 of	 learning	 outcomes.	 These	 are
measurable	educational	aims	and	objectives	that	indicate	what	you	should	be
able	to	do	after	completing	the	chapter.

An	introduction	and	a	tabular	presentation	of	Word	Parts	related	to	a	specific
body	system	are	presented	next.



Word	Parts	Exercises	offer	you	an	opportunity	 to	quickly	review	the	word
parts	before	moving	on	to	new	material.

Structure	and	Function	sections	with	full-color	illustrations	help	you	learn



basic	anatomy	and	physiology	using	tight	text–art	integration.



Quick	Checks	exercises	help	reinforce	your	knowledge	of	term	parts	before



studying	disorders	related	to	the	body	systems.

All	 body	 system	 chapters	 include	 an	 Abbreviations	 Table,	 which	 lists
common	abbreviations	and	their	meanings	used	in	the	chapter.

Sidebars	appear	throughout	to	highlight	interesting	facts	about	medical	terms
and	words	in	general.

All	 body	 system	 chapters	 include	 a	 Study	 Table	 summarizing	 terms	 for
reinforcement	of	 the	material	 in	an	easy-to-reference	 format.	Some	 terms	 in
the	table	are	not	found	in	the	running	narrative,	but	are	important	to	include,
or	the	terms	are	used	in	the	end-of-chapter	case	study.



End-of-	 Chapter	 Exercises	 and	 a	 Case	 Study	 close	 out	 each	 chapter	 to
maximize	 learning.	 Exercises	 include	 figure	 labeling,	 word	 building,
matching,	 multiple	 choice,	 fill-in-the-blank,	 short	 answer,	 true/false,	 and
spelling.	 The	 Case	 Study	 provides	 real	 world	 application	 of	 medical	 terms
and	 gives	 you	 an	 opportunity	 to	 interact	 with	 the	 chapter	 material	 as	 you
would	in	a	clinical	setting.
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LEARNING	OUTCOMES

Upon	completion	of	this	chapter,	you	should	be	able	to:

■ Discuss	the	purpose	of	medical	terminology.

■ Recognize	each	of	the	four	word	parts	of	medical	terms:	prefixes,	roots,
suffixes,	and	combining	forms.

■ Define	the	commonly	used	prefixes,	roots,	and	suffixes	introduced	in	this
chapter.

■ Divide	medical	terms	into	word	parts.

■ Understand	how	word	parts	are	put	together	to	make	medical	terms.

■ Recognize	the	importance	of	proper	spelling,	pronunciation,	and	use	of
medical	terms.

INTRODUCTION
There	 are	 many	 ways	 and	 various	 books	 to	 help	 you	 learn	 medical
terminology.	This	book	is	intended	for	a	short	course	in	medical	terminology
and	 focuses	 on	medical	 terms,	 their	 definitions,	 and	 brief	 exercises	 to	 help
you	quickly	gauge	your	understanding.	That	means	this	book	can	be	worked
through	in	as	little	as	8	weeks.	Our	goal	is	to	give	you	all	the	basics	you	will
need	 to	be	successful	 in	your	career,	while	allowing	you	 to	have	a	 little	 fun
learning.	Every	word	in	the	medical	field	is	not	found	in	this	book,	but	all	the



Latin	 and	 Greek	 word	 parts	 are	 found	 here.	 These	 word	 parts	 can	 be
combined	 to	make	 thousands	of	medical	 terms,	and	understanding	 the	basic
word	parts	is	the	first	step	toward	understanding	complete	words.	While	it	is
possible	 to	 memorize	 the	 definitions	 of	 individual	 medical	 words,
understanding	just	the	parts	that	make	up	the	medical	word	is	easier	and	faster
than	 learning	every	word	because	 there	are	 fewer	word	parts	 than	complete
words.	 In	 fact,	 approached	 the	 right	 way,	 medical	 terminology	may	 be	 the
easiest	subject	in	your	program.	Learning	it	takes	a	bit	of	thought	and	an	open
mind;	but	it	need	not	involve	sweating	or	ripping	out	your	hair	in	frustration.

Why	is	medical	 terminology	important?	Can’t	medical	professionals	 just
use	 simple	 words	 like	 “gut”	 and	 “cut”?	 Unfortunately,	 these	 aren’t	 always
specific	enough.	Gut	can	refer	to	the	stomach,	small	intestine,	large	intestine,
or	any	part	of	your	digestive	system.	If	you	have	pain	in	one	of	these	areas,
you	would	want	to	be	able	to	easily	identify	a	single	area	and	have	all	medical
professionals	recognize	that	specific	area.	The	term	“cut”	could	mean	just	an
incision,	or	in	other	cases	it	could	mean	cutting	off	a	body	part.	For	example,
“She	cut	her	hand”	indicates	an	incision,	but	“Cut	the	hand	distal	to	the	wrist”
could	 mean	 an	 amputation.	 Luckily	 medical	 terminology	 allows	 us	 to
specifically	 identify	places	 in	 the	body	and	even	what	 type	of	cut	 it	 is	with
words	(see	Figure	1-1).



FIGURE	1-1	This	cartoon	demonstrates	the	value	of	standardized	medical
terms.

The	foundation	of	medical	terminology	is	rooted	in	learning	the	four	basic
word	parts:	prefixes,	roots,	suffixes,	and	combining	forms.	You’ll	learn	how
to	 distinguish	 among	 these	 word	 parts	 in	 order	 to	 combine	 them	 into
meaningful	medical	terms.

First,	 let’s	 examine	 some	 medical	 term	 characteristics.	 Most	 medical
terms	 are	 derived	 from	 Latin	 and	 Greek	 languages.	 While	 this	 may	 make
them	seem	“foreign,”	75%	of	all	English	words	 are	derived	 from	Latin	 and
Greek.	When	 you	 look	 up	 a	 term	 in	 the	 dictionary,	 its	etymology,	 or	word
origin,	is	usually	given	along	with	its	definition.	For	example,	dementia	is	an
impairment	of	cognitive	function	marked	by	memory	loss.	It	comes	from	the



Latin	word,	demens,	which	means	“out	of	one’s	mind.”

ACQUIRING	AND	USING	LANGUAGE	SENSE

Accurate	 communication	 in	 any	 specialty	 field	 depends	 on	 language	 sense.
Language	 sense	 is	 knowing	 what	 words	 mean	 and	 forecasting	 the	 effects
their	combinations	will	produce.	This	is	a	two-part	definition.	First,	we	have
to	understand	what	the	word	we’re	using	means.	Second,	we	have	to	trust	that
the	person	listening	to	what	we’re	saying	also	understands	the	meaning	of	the
words	 that	we’re	 using.	While	 this	 is	 important	 in	 everyday	 language,	 it	 is
especially	 important	with	medical	 terminology	where	misunderstanding	 can
have	drastic	effects	on	patients.

Who	decides	what	the	“correct”	anatomic	term	is?	A	system	of	anatomic	naming	known	as
Terminologia	Anatomica	is	considered	the	international	standard	for	terminology	that	deals	with
human	anatomy.	It	was	created	by	the	Federative	Committee	on	Anatomical	Terminology	and	first
published	in	1998.	It	is	essentially	an	anatomy	dictionary	that	gives	the	Latin	base	of	the	word
along	with	the	accepted	English	term.	It	has	standardized	anatomy-related	terminology	and	is	a
great	resource.

What	does	language	sense	have	to	do	with	learning	medical	terms?	First,
words	have	parts,	and	examining	those	parts	forces	the	learner	to	see	and	hear
words	 in	 a	 new	 way.	 That	 is,	 the	 person	 becomes	 conscious	 of	 words	 as
words.	You’ll	 have	 to	 think	 about	 each	 part	 of	 the	word	 and	 then	 put	 it	 all
together	to	understand	how	the	parts	make	up	the	whole.	Second,	the	ability
to	use	words	well	involves	learning	the	phonetic	and	grammatical	codes	that
make	 complex	 communication	 possible.	 This	 means	 using	 proper
pronunciation	and	using	medical	terminology	correctly	in	a	sentence.	Medical
terminology	 is	 probably	 one	 of	 your	 first	 exposures	 to	 clinical	 culture.	 So
congratulations!	This	is	your	first	step	toward	success	in	the	medical	field!

MEDICAL	TERM	PARTS

Nearly	 every	medical	 term	 contains	 one	 or	more	 roots.	 It	may	 also	 contain
one	 or	more	prefixes	 and	 one	 or	 more	 suffixes.	When	 you	 start	 combining
parts	into	words,	you	will	also	use	a	combining	form	of	a	root.	This	means	a
single	medical	term	may	consist	of	one	part	or	several	parts,	but	every	part	of
a	 term	behaves	 in	one	of	 three	ways:	 root,	prefix,	or	suffix.	The	good—and
maybe	 surprising—news	 is	 that	 these	 three	 parts	 also	 make	 up	 all	 other
English	 words.	 The	 even	 better	 news	 is	 that	 as	 an	 English	 speaker,	 you
already	know	a	lot	of	these	parts,	especially	prefixes	and	suffixes.

Here	is	the	order	of	word	parts	used	in	forming	words:	prefixes	first,	roots
second,	and	suffixes	last,	assuming	a	word	contains	all	three	parts.	If	a	prefix
is	present,	it	appears	at	the	beginning	of	the	term.	A	root	is	next.	The	root	is



found	in	the	middle	of	the	word,	and	they	form	words	by	adding	prefixes	or
suffixes	 to	 them.	 Suffixes	 are	 always	 the	 endings	 of	 words.	 A	 combining
form	 is	 used	 in	 combination	with	 another	word	 part	 that	 is	 distinct	 from	 a
prefix	or	suffix	that	adjusts	the	sense	or	function	of	the	word.

Some	 words,	 such	 as	 nontraditional,	 contain	 all	 three	 word	 parts.	 The
prefix	is	non-	(not),	the	root	is	tradition	(established	customs	or	norms),	and
the	suffix	-al	(makes	the	word	an	adjective	meaning	“relating	to”).	This	word
is	thus	an	adjective	meaning	“not	relating	to	customs	or	norms.”

EXAMPLE:	 There	 are	 movements	 that	 encourage	 women	 to	 seek
nontraditional	occupations	such	as	firefighting.

Some	words	contain	only	two	parts,	such	as	traditionist.	Tradition	is	the	root
and–ist	 is	 the	 suffix	 that	 refers	 to	 “adhering	 to	 a	 system	 of	 beliefs	 or
customs.”	So,	a	traditionist	is	a	person	with	established	beliefs	or	customs.

EXAMPLE:	Mr.	Brown,	who	asked	that	boys	in	his	classroom	removed	their
hats,	was	considered	a	traditionist.

Other	 words	 contain	 other	 combinations,	 such	 as	 nontradionalist	 (the
prefix	non-	=	not;	the	root	tradition	=	established	customs	or	norm;	the	suffix
-al	=	adjective	 form	meaning	 relating	 to;	and	another	 suffix	–ist	=	 refers	 to
adhering	to	a	system	of	beliefs	or	customs).	So,	a	nontraditionalist	is	a	person
without	established	beliefs	or	customs.

EXAMPLE:	 Mrs.	 Brown,	 who	 didn’t	 mind	 boys	 wearing	 hats	 in	 her
classroom,	was	considered	a	nontradionalist.

Here	is	a	medical	term	that	has	two	roots:	psychopath	(psycho	and	path).
Psychopath	 is	 a	medical	 term	 that	 has	 become	 a	 common	English	word.	 It
refers	 to	 a	 person	 who	 has	 a	 severe	 psychological	 disorder.	 One	 might
contend	that	path	is	a	suffix	because	in	the	term	psychopath,	it	comes	last.	If
we	 consider	 that	 the	 word	 part	 path	 comes	 to	 us	 from	 the	 English	 word
pathos,	which	means	sorrow,	suffering,	or	 tragedy,	 then	maybe	we	ought	 to
identify	it	as	a	root.	However,	as	it	comes	at	the	end	of	some	terms,	is	it	not
also	a	suffix?	The	best	answer	to	that	question	is,	“Who	cares?”	You	may	call
it	a	root	or	a	suffix,	and	it	doesn’t	really	matter	as	long	as	you	know	what	it
means	and	where	it	goes	in	a	particular	 term.	The	bottom	line	is	 that	prefix,
root,	 and	 suffix	 identification	 is	 a	 convenient	 way	 to	 look	 at	 and	 decipher
terms;	and	most	of	the	time,	assigning	the	labels	of	prefix,	root,	and	suffix	to
a	word’s	parts	leads	to	an	acceptable	definition.	If	the	parts	vary	a	little	now
and	then,	don’t	despair;	the	universe	will	go	on.



ANALYZING	TERMS
Learning	to	pick	out	prefixes,	roots,	and	suffixes,	as	is	done	for	you	in	Table
1-1,	 will	 permit	 you	 to	 define	 many,	 or	 even	 most,	 medical	 terms.	 Before
going	any	further,	we	must	deal	with	what	has	been	traditionally	referred	to	as
a	fourth	word	part:	the	combining	form.	A	combining	form	is	simply	a	root
that	 includes	one	or	more	vowels	 tacked	onto	 the	end	of	 it	 to	make	a	 root–
suffix	combination	pronounceable,	as	in	the	word	psychology.	The	main	root
is	psych	 (mind),	 and	 the	 suffix	 is	 -logy	 (study	 of).	But	 “psychlogy”	 doesn’t
flow	as	well	as	psychology,	thus	we	insert	the	“o”	to	create	a	more	English-
sounding	word.	So,	as	the	example	shows,	the	combining	form	concept	is	all
about	 vowels,	 consonants,	 and	 pronunciation.	 A	 problem	 thus	 arises.	 That
problem	is	that	we	remember	a	word	(or	a	word	part,	for	that	matter)	in	two
ways:	 by	 recalling	 the	 sound	 it	makes	when	we	 hear	 it	 spoken	 and	 by	 the
sound	a	visual	combination	of	its	letters	makes	when	we	see	it	written.

TABLE	1-1	ANALYSIS	OF	EXAMPLE	WORDS

Term Prefix Root Suffix Term	Meaning

cardialgia 	 cardi	(heart) -algia	(pain)

pain	in	the
heart;	also,
heartburn	(a
digestive
disorder)

cardiology 	 cardio	(heart) -logy	(study	of)
study	of	the
heart	and	its
disorders

carditis 	 card	(heart) -itis
(inflammation)

inflammation
of	the	heart

diagnosis
dia-
(across;
through)

gnosis	(Greek
word
meaning
“knowledge”)

	

discovery	of
the	cause	of
signs	and
symptoms

disease	caused
by	health



iatrogenic
disease 	

iatro
(physician);
gen	(origin,
cause)

-ic	(adjective
suffix)

care
(whether	an
individual
worker,
particular
institution,	or
the	system	as
a	whole)

psychopath 	 psycho	(mind);
path	(disease) 	

person	with	a
(serious)
mental
disease

When	 I	 asked	 a	 colleague	how	 she	pronounced	 the	prefix	 iatro-,	which
means	 physician,	 she	 said,	 “eye-a-tro.”	 Another	 colleague	 pronounced	 it,
“eye-at-ur,”	 and	 a	 French	 friend	 of	 mine	 insisted	 on,	 “eye-att-re”	 with	 a
clipped	final	vowel	sound,	as	in	Louvre.

This	 book	 will	 introduce	 roots	 with	 their	 potential	 combining	 vowels
added	with	forward	slashes	(/)	separating	them	from	the	rest	of	the	root.

EXAMPLE:	card/i/o

By	the	way,	it	would	make	equal	sense	to	introduce	them	as	follows:

EXAMPLE:	card;	cardi;	cardio	(all	three	are,	phonetically	speaking,	roots.)

You	 can	 learn	 a	 great	 deal	 from	 Table	 1-1.	 To	 begin	 with,	 the	 terms
cardialgia,	cardiology,	and	carditis	not	only	show	the	three	forms	of	the	root
for	heart	(card,	cardi,	and	cardio)	but	also	introduce	you	to	three	important
suffixes:	-algia,	-logy,	and	-itis.

• -algia	=	pain

• -logy	=	study	of

• -itis	=	inflammation

These	three	suffixes	occur	in	many	medical	terms.	For	example,	when	you
learn	 a	 new	 root,	 such	 as	 neur/o,	 which	 means	 nerve,	 you	 will	 know	 the
meanings	of	neuralgia,	neurology,	and	neuritis:

• neuralgia	=	pain	in	a	nerve

• neurology	=	the	study	of	the	nervous	system;	also	the	specialty	dealing
with	diagnosis	and	treatment	of	nervous	system	disorders
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